
BOROUGH OF KETTERING

BUDGET CONSULTATION

Meeting held: 27th January 2011
Present:
Councillor Hakewill (Chair)


Councillors Adams, Bayes, Bishop, Brown, Bullock, Dearing, R Groome, Smith-Haynes, Lamb, Malin, Manns, Soans, Tebbuitt, Watts, West, Wiley, Zanger (Kettering Borough Council)

Cllr G Shorley
Ashley Parish Council

Cllr K Edwards
Burton Latimer Town Council

Cllr D Gunn
Burton Latimer Town Council

Cllr F MacDonald
Burton Latimer Town Council

Cllr M Jerram
Burton Latimer Town Council

Cllr M Rust
Broughton Parish Council

Cllr R Shrive
Broughton Parish Council

Cllr Sir Peter Fry
Cranford Parish Council

Cllr Brian Duffy
Cranford Parish Council

Cllr P Goodman
Desborough Town Council

Cllr P Malin
Desborough Town Council

Cllr T Lucas
Dingley Parish Council

Cllr J Strutt
Dingley Parish Council

Cllr M Rowley
Geddington, Newton and Little Oakley 

   Parish Council

Cllr P Sneddon
Grafton Underwood Parish Council

Cllr F West
Harrington Parish Council

Cllr I Jelley
Rothwell Town Council

Cllr L Dale
Wilbarston Parish Council
Cllr N Richards
Wilbarston Parish Council

Cllr R Willatts
Wilbarston Parish Council

B Woodford
Tenants' Forum

P Strong
Churches Together in Kettering

L Parkin
Clerk to Desborough Town Council

M Scrimshaw
Chamber of Trade

10.BC.01
APOLOGIES


Apologies for absence were received from Cllr M Talbotm, Cllr Philip Hollobone, MP, Linda Porter, Insp. Dick Aistrop (Northamptonshire Police),  Cllr Paul Wharin (Warkton Parish Council), Cllr David Watson (Geddington, Newton and Little Oakley Parish Council, Dr Olujunke Adedjei (NHS Northamptonshire), Colin Medleycott (Tenants' Forum), Supt Springer (Northamptonshire Police), Carolyn Wardle (North Northants Development Company) and Cllr D Bindley (Desborough Town Council)
10.BC.02
WELCOME


Members of local organisations, members of the public and councillors were welcomed to the meeting. 

10.BC.03
INTERACTIVE BUDGET CONSULTATION


The Leader of the Council stated that he was proud of the way Kettering Borough Council had managed its finance over the last twelve months and highlighted recent initiatives that had been introduced through working in partnership with others and the work that had taken place in lobbying central government to ensure the best outcomes for the Borough.


A budget presentation (and interactive session) was then facilitated by council officers, whereby all those present were asked a series of questions relating to the budget and indicated their response on individual handsets.

Following the interactive presentation, an opportunity for individual questions was given.  A summary of questions asked and comments made is given below:-
Q
We are all aware of the problems facing the Council and the country as a whole. Has the Council made any allowances for inflation? How do we know what inflation will be in six month's time?  There has been a destruction of confidence of people living in rural areas because of the proposed reduction in grants.  Even if there is no increase in Council Tax, there will be for village dwellers, because they may be facing a precept, which is effectively an increase.  People do not receive the same services in rural areas as in urban areas.  Reports in the Evening Telegraph indicate that rural bus services are under threat.  To increase Council Tax for people in rural areas is not in accordance with government policy.  There is a possibility that parish councils will disappear in 2-3 years time. (Sir Peter Fry, Cranford Parish Council)

Why has the reduction in grants been fixed at 15.7%?  Is this in line with the core grant?  This implies that the Council is passing on the grant reduction to parish councils.  The Council tax collected from residents is not reducible. (Sir Peter Fry, Cranford Parish Council)
A
We went through a process of consultation with the towns and parishes 2-3 years ago, when we consulted on town and parish grants.  66 representatives from 22 town and parish councils responded during the period March-June 2009.  All arguments were put forward and then a vote was asked for. 81% of Town and Parish Councils agreed the policy we are instigating tonight. Towns are giving more per capital  to rural areas than is coming back.  There is no benefit in revisiting the debate now (Cllr Hakewill)
Q
There was attendance at the consultation events and there was discussion.  At no time was this made clear.  The committee decided with no further discussion about the system introduced.  What is happening elsewhere in the country is that less council tax is charged for people living outside towns and then the precept is made up to the level paid by people living in towns.  It is unfair to a great many people in the Borough. We should have a proper consultation or else it will be undemocratic. (Sir Peter Fry, Cranford Parish Council)

Rural areas will be severely penalised if bus services are cut to rural areas (Peter Quincy, Clerk – Cranford Parish Council)
A
Residents should lobby County Councillors regarding bus services, as it is for the Northamptonshire County Council to manage its budget in this respect (Cllr Hakewill)
Q
I am saddened by news for the rural areas.  County Council cuts have an influence on the work done by Kettering Borough Council.  Are officers looking at the effects of County Council cuts on the Borough? For example if bus services are cut this will increase car usage and increase pollution. Could we have an analysis of the effects? (Cllr Jonathan West)
A
The County Council are consulting on their budget at the moment.  If there are cuts we will have to wait and see what impact this will have (Cllr Hakewill)
Q
Could you give further clarification on paragraph 7.71 in the report? (Mary Rust, Broughton Parish Council)
A
The government are taking back about a third of the rental income from tenants next year – this is then redistributed to areas of housing need.  The government are likely to ask us to take on some of the national housing debt and we will have to self-finance that debt by keeping the rental income.  Consultation has not yet concluded with the coalition government. (Cllr Hakewill)
Q
The general fund estimates show cost of services but does not give details of staff numbers. What is Central Support? (Cllr Fergus McDonald, Burton Latimer Town Council)
A
Central Support includes such things as finance, members, management, building costs, customer services, IT services or anything that does not give front-line service delivery.  The budget is about the overall numbers rather than the structures. (Paul Sutton)
Q
Can you give assurances to charities about their grants? Can we award grants over a number of years rather than one year?  Otherwise charities will face hardship.  They do good work we would otherwise have to pay for (Cllr Jonathan West)
A
The council is currently approaching half way through the four year service level agreements that it has with a number of voluntary organisation. At the present time, we have no intention of changing these agreements.
Q
Are there positive plans to reduce overheads? (Cllr Fergus McDonald, Burton Latimer Town Council)
A
Yes – this is a process that has been ongoing for a number of years now. In the past few years we have secured budget reductions of £1.9m and this has been added to by a further £1.2m reduction during 2010/11. A further £1.4m has been earmarked to help balance the budget for 2011/12. – without reducing front line services (Paul Sutton)
Following the question and answer session, the Leader of the Council emphasised the need for councillors to be kept well informed on the budget and referred to meetings of the Executive Committee over the last twelve months where members had received a report on maintaining a durable budget at every meeting.  He reiterated that all members were most welcome to attend meetings of the Executive Committee.
Members of the public were thanked for their attendance.

(The meeting started at 7.00 pm and ended at 8.55 pm)

Signed…………………………………………..

Chair

AI
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